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Minutes of the Durrington Town Council Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday the 30th of April 2019, in the Village Hall, 
High Street, Durrington, SP4 8HH
	PRESENT
	Cllr. Mr JP Todd
	Chairman

	
	Cllrs. Mrs S Paines, Mr J Ellis, Mrs M Wardell, Mr R Perry, Mr S Rennie, Mr G Wilson, Mr S Botham, Mr S Armstrong-Watkins, Mr D Healing, Mrs K Sharp, Mr W Clarke
	Councillors

	
	In Attendance:

Mrs S J Tucker 
Mrs R Docker
Mr G Wright

1 x member of the public


	Clerk
Admin Assist
Wiltshire Councillor



129/18
ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES – Cllr A Lund
130/18
DECLARATION OF INTERESTS – Councillors were reminded to record any in the book.  
131/18   TO APPROVE THE MINUTES – The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the minutes of the Town Council Meeting and the Annual Parish Meeting, both held on the 26th of March 2019.
132/18   REPORT BY THE CHAIRMAN OF THE TOWN COUNCIL

It has been a very quiet month for your Chairman following our Annual Parish Meeting, and what a well-attended meeting it was too.

On Saturday, villagers joined councillors and we carried out a litter pick on the Rec, the River Park, the Millennium Field, and other areas that are reported to us on occasion as being blighted by litter.  It was a lovely morning when we embarked on our litter patrol, returning some two hours later with minimum litter found.  I would like to thank all who gave up their time to join me on the chairman’s litter pick, I know I enjoyed it and hope everyone else did too.

Chairman’s Annual Report

As this year on the Town Council draws to a close again, I look back on what I consider to have been our year of dealing with the changes and happenings within our community.

As councillors, I hope you will share my thoughts, and look back as a Town Council to the many the changes at Larkhill, and other MOD bases locally where preparations are well under way for the return of troops to our area in 2020.

For us, we have gained a new school.  We have seen Larkhill Camp almost completely redesigned, fit for its purpose and fit for the modern soldier.  We mustn’t forget the important role that families play in MOD life, and they too deserve decent, modern and affordable housing.  In the name of progress, this has not come without some issues.  For those who use our road system, we have been subject to disruption as our roads have been improved and made safer for the community.  All this now seems to be on the homeward straight, and Army Rebasing 2020 is giving us a look and feel of what the future holds.  As a village, we will see yet more changes when the new joint NHS and MOD medical facilities open.  Something which will be most welcome for medics to operate out of a state-of-the-art facility fit for the purpose.  The future looks very interesting, our work as councillors will no doubt continue as we await what is next for the community.  So, this sums up my year.  I would like thank the council, each and every one of you for the good work you do, in whichever capacity you carry out your duties.  Durrington can be proud of its Town Council, and its community.

133/18    TO APPROVE WRITTEN UPDATES FROM COUNCIL TEAMS
a. POLICE REPORT AND NEIGHBOURHOOD POLICING PRIORITIES – the Police report was issued, Cllr S Botham spoke about local online groups, where you can get access to Community Messaging and Alerts for your specific street/area.
b. CRIME PREVENTION (including Speedwatch) –  The Speedwatch Team held a meeting on the 18th of April, they discussed the need to recruit more volunteers and how to better inform the community about speeding issues and the work of the team through messaging in the Dispatch.

c. POLICIES –  The Committee has reviewed two policies this month along with the Fire Risk Assessment.
d. HR&FINANCE – The Committee met on the 29th of April.

e. PLANNING – A Planning Meeting was held on the 16th of April:

19/03128/TCA – Braeside, Bulford Road, T1 - T4 - Sycamore & 1 Ash Tree. Fell – Recommend that the Tree Officer visits given that this is the third application within a short space of time,   Work already completed has altered the look of the Conservation Area so his advice is sought.
19/02756/ADV - Alanbrooke Estate, Larkhill, erection of entrance signage to the new housing estate at Larkhill Garrison – Support.
19/03517/TCA – Picardy, College Road, T1, T2 & T3 Apple trees, Fell to ground level and remove the stumps - Support
19/01766/FUL - Russell Bank, Larkhill Road, Rear extension – Support.
f. AMENITIES –  River Park benches require maintenance, this will be done in the summer months.  The river will also be cleared of any rubbish in the lead up to the Duck Race when water levels are at their lowest.

A car with bikes mounted on its roof crashed into the Millennium Park overhead barrier at the weekend.  The barrier is secure in place at present but does require re-seating.  There is some tarpaulin in the wooded area on the disused Old Netheravon Road which may be being used as a camp.  The Clerk will take a look and report to the relevant authorities if required.
The issue of parking on grass verges at Avon Fields has improved.

We have contacted the Rights of Way Team at Wiltshire Council to discuss a concern over Durrington 1, ByWay at the end of The Ham.  Access along the ByWay has been blocked and there is a potential trespass/encroachment issue from a neighbouring resident.

Graffiti has been found on the Pavilion outer wall, this has now been cleaned off.

PUBLIC QUESTIONS –  A resident came to talk about the pair of swans that had nested along the bank of the River Avon in Durrington.  Over the Easter Bank Holiday weekend the swans had been disturbed (potentially by the young people who were playing in the river around the nest area), they left the nest that had a number of eggs in it.  The pen was seen returning a day later but soon left again with the cob.  The cob has since returned but the pen has not been seen.  This is the second year that the swans have been disturbed during the nesting period and/or early days of the cygnets’ life.  The Town Council will look to install warning signs for the nesting period along the river, it will produce an article for the Dispatch to highlight the issue and will speak to the local schools.
Mrs R Ellis had applied to become a co-opted councillor in light of the vacancy advertised.  She provided a letter of introduction that was read out by the Chairman and then gave some additional background information and her reasons why she would like to be a councillor.  Councillors RESOLVED to co-opt her.
134/18
REPORT by the Clerk - Wiltshire Council provided ‘sparkle days’ in April where the Streetscene team spent their time providing additional services in the village, this included the use of the road sweeper along Stonehenge Road, High Street and Bulford Road.  Weed extraction machines were also used on Coronation Road and Bulford Road.  The team will be back Mid May and have been given a list of similar jobs to do.
Cllr S Botham and I have conducted a review of the Fire Risk Assessments for the Village Hall and the Pavilion and have updated the Action Plan accordingly.  There are some outstanding actions for completion that I will work on.

We received an invoice from Wiltshire Council for £750 in Feb for CATG works that had taken place on Recreation Road junction.  These were at the request of Cllr Graham Wright due to safety concerns over signage.  Following a site visit Wiltshire Council agreed that the junction signage did not confirm to standards and so arranged for work to be carried out.  I queried the invoice with both Wiltshire Council Highways Department and at the last CATG meeting as at no point were the Town Council informed of the cost of the work and what they would be expected to pay towards it (usually 25%).  It was agreed at the CATG that the correct process was not followed.  We have since received a credit on the account, so there is nothing outstanding to pay.  It is worth noting that the Council may wish to consider a CATG/Highways budget for future years in the event that any enhancements are requested in order to pay the 25% contribution.

I am arranging for buildings’ inspections to take place over the next month, along with a tree survey.  There is a concern about the roof on the cemetery hut as it is cracked and listing slightly, so this will be looked at shortly.

All staff have now moved onto the new NJC Payscales as at 1st of April, they have all signed and dated their updated Statement of Particulars.  The HR and Finance Committee have agreed the appraisal formats for staff, these will be introduced from May.

135/18
REPORT by the Wiltshire Councillor, Cllr G Wright 

Addison Square 
Wiltshire Council continues to upgrade Addison Square and I am receiving very positive comments from residents.  When all the works are completed we plan to have a celebratory BBQ.  

Planning Applications  

Two Planning Applications were withdrawn this month they were for 2 New Road and Tryst, College Road.    

Cemetery Pedestrians Crossing the A345. 

I visited the A345 Cemetery Car Park location with a WC Highways engineer and two concerned members of the public.  It was agreed that moving the existing northbound People Crossing sign with extra signage SLOW PEOPLE CROSSING 200M AHEAD or similar be added to the existing signage and this would give drivers adequate notice to slow down.  This same signage will also be added to the southbound sign.  Trimming the hedges at the Car Park will also increase visibility all around.  I ask that the Town Council support these ideas as submitted by me to WC Community Area Transport Group and for authorisation for the works to be carried out, subject to budget restraints.  I will be installing 2 Speed Indication Devices on the A345 travelling in a northbound direction towards the Cemetery to heighten the need for drivers to drive more slowly and with care..   

Avon Fields Adoption     

This continuing saga is hopefully nearing completion; however, we are in the hands of Persimmon Homes so fingers crossed? 

Avon Valley Extension   

A new contractor has been appointed to start the extension and I organised a ‘Meet The Contractor Event’ for local residents.  The works have now started with Cranes and Porta- cabins arriving on site this week.  No issues reported to me and next week signage and safety bollards will be deployed as agreed with WC and the Contractor.   

Langford Lakes 

As chairman of the WC Community Health and Wellbeing Group, on May 22nd I have arranged a visit to Langford Lakes, complete with entertainment and a ‘Light Lunch’.  I invite anyone who wishes to join the event to contact me.  Sue Paines has been asked to circulate via Village Hall Groups.

Easter Bunny and Egg Hunt.

The WC event I organised for Easter Saturday at Larkhill was a real hit and it was good to see representation from Durrington residents at the Larkhill Venue. 

Annual Report from Cllr Graham Wright - This year, Road Works have been a challenge and without doubt, the impact has been felt by our community.  Steps have been taken to LIASE more with Service Suppliers and WC to reduce the clash of roadworks. 

Street Light repairs have been time consuming and good progress has been made with those that have been out for months. WC policy to replace all lights with LED style is ongoing.

Our Village Roads continue to show signs of breaking up.  WC have been repairing all to an agreed safe standard.  This standard will not in all cases meet the expectations of residents but, it meets the WC adopted standard.  I have secured the resurfacing of Meads Road on the 2019/20 schedule and am in the process of logging all the worn white markings and other roads that require works now or in the shorter term.

The adoption of Avon Fields (6 years on) has still not been completed; this is a major disappointment and must happen this year.  I have escalated this to Persimmon yet again, who still have the overall responsibility for the works with a serious complaint lodged with WC

Working with Durrington Town Council continues to be very fruitful and delivers joint wins for our community.  My thanks go to the Town Clerk, Chairman and all Councillors for their help this year and I look forward to future joint achievements. 

Our Community continues to be a main focus for me and working with residents, for example, Addison Square, has brought major improvements to overall living standards.  The completion of WC built bungalows in Charles Road and the potential to finally use the piece of land that sits on the corner of New Road and School Drive shows that perseverance pays dividends. 

The Avon Valley College extension came to an abrupt stop this year because of a serious issue with the agreed contractor.  A new contractor has now been agreed and all original concerns shown by the Town Council and locally affected residents will be embedded into the new contractors brief and working practices.  

Larkhill issues have been a major part of this years work.  The new St Michaels School was completed and opened in September 2018.  Army rebasing continues to raise issues that need addressing across a wide range of agencies. 

Parking continues to be a recurring theme which simply has no easy solution.  If all car owners where to take full responsibility for vehicles and park sensibly then the majority of concerns would reduce. 

Focus for 2019/20: I will continue to support our community and encourage anyone who has a new idea or just needs advice to call me on 01980 655268  

 

136/18
REPORTS by Representatives of other organisations and meetings attended on behalf of the Town Council:
a. AMESBURY AREA BOARD – the Report from the Meeting held on the next 21st of March has been issued. 

b. CATG – the next meeting is the 13th of May.  The Town Council had raised an issue in late 2018 about extending the double yellow lines on Bulford Road near to the Windsor Road/Recreation Road junction due to visibility issues.  This however does not appear on the CATG issue list and will need revisiting later this year in order to determine a budget for 2020/21 should the work be approved.
c. WORLD HERITAGE SITE MANAGEMENT PLAN –  There were updates from the A303 Forum, the Winter Solstice and the World Heritage Management Plan.  The plans for the A303 are undergoing the examination process which is expected to take 6 months.  From October a report will be drafted in preparation for a decision in April on whether the scheme should go ahead.  There would then be a period of applying for funding, with a build date expected between 2021 and 2026.  Winter Solstice at Woodhenge was successful in preventing camping, this did however mean that the area around Rollestone Camp was used although people were moved on.  It was noted that there should be better communication between all parties for future years.  There are plans to resubmit the Emergency Closure of the ByWays on the approach to Stonehenge, following the lifting of the closure to motorised vehicles recently.
d. LARKILL COMMUNITY PARTNERSHIP – the April meeting was cancelled.
137/18
ACCOUNTS to review and approve the following:

a. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the cheques and debits for April 2019.
b. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the current account for March 2019.

c. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve the bank reconciliation for the fixed term account for March 2019.

d. The Town Council reviewed the unaudited end of year statements prepared by the RFO.

138/18
DISCUSSION TOPIC –  Cllr Armstrong-Watkins outlined some considerations for the 
Council that residents had raised with him:
Should Bulford Road be a one-way road?  This is a B road and they are not usually 

one-way.  If it were to be a one-way road this would put more pressure on smaller side 

streets which could be used to navigate the village.  It may also cause speeding issues 
along Bulford Road with drivers not having to give way/wait for oncoming vehicles.

Consideration of double yellow lines on both sides of the road by the Plough Inn as the 

corner is blind and dangerous.  This has been considered and previously reviewed by 

Wiltshire Council.  The parked cars potentially make the road in this area safer and speed of 

vehicles slower with drivers anticipating the parked vehicles and waiting for oncoming traffic.

The signage at the garage on Bulford Road/Larkhill Road obscures drivers’ vision.  The large 

permanent signs that are on the forecourt can act as a deterrent, slowing drivers down on 

the roundabout approach, without them drivers may just head straight onto the roundabout
The temporary signs that sometimes appear off the forecourt can cause a visual obstruction and should not be placed on the roadside/pavement.  This will be monitored and the garage will be asked to move any signs not on the forecourt.

139/18
PROPOSALS 
a. The Town Council RESOLVED the Grants and Donations Policy.

b. The Town Council RESOLVED the Equality and Diversity Policy.

c. The Town Council considered the quotes and options for a weekday cleaning contract at the Village Hall, in light of a review of the cleaning requirement coinciding with the retirement of the current cleaner.  The HR and Finance Committee put forward their recommendation for Quote 1 and Option 1 from the  list provided to councillors.  The contract was awarded to Solstice Domestic Angels.  A virement was then RESOLVED moving £6380 from unspent Village Hall Salaries budget (no longer required as Salary) into the Village Hall Maintenance budget.  A further £2300 was RESOLVED to be moved from EMR Staffing into the Village Hall Maintenance budget.  The Town Council agreed not to spend £2000 within the current Village Hall Maintenance Budget on a new LED screen in order to prioritise the cleaning contract. This would cover the cost of the contract for the next year.
d. In light of the Cleaning Contract, the Town Council deferred the purchase of the LED Screen, it would be considered for the budget in the 2020/21 financial year.  
e. The Town Council RESOLVED to allow Stonehenge Triathlon and Road Club to use the Recreation Ground on Sunday 23rd of June between 7.30-4pm for parking for the Durrington Triathlon.  They would be asked to contact the Town Council ahead of confirming the date of future triathlons, should they wish to use the Recreation Ground for parking, in order to deconflict with any other bookings.
f.    The Town Council RESOLVED to recommend that Wiltshire Council take the matter of land trespass and the cutting down of a tree on Avondown Road near the River to Enforcement.  The Town Council wants to make sure that other residents do not think that they can land grab and or remove trees at their will.  Residents need to understand there is a process and that they should not take matters into their own hands, the resident caught cutting down the tree has shown total disrespect for the tree/land and so councillors do not believe a letter from Wiltshire Council (their other option to Enforcement) would convey the right message.  
g. The Town Council RESOLVED to approve a new cremation area at the cemetery.  The new area will be able to accommodate approximately 100 cremation plots, this will hopefully meet the requirement for plots for the next 15-20 years.

140/18
CORRESPONDENCE to the Chairman or Clerk

The Chairman has received a letter of resignation from Cllr L Tucker.  This was read out and the Clerk was asked to send a letter thanking him for his service.
The Council discussed the matter of safety at the cemetery crossing on the A345 following an email and a letter from two residents in the village.  This had already been raised by the Wiltshire Councillor in his points.  An issue will be raised with CATG, if any works are considered the Town Council will review them and the associated contribution expected from the CATG prior to approving it with CATG.  Any funding would have to come from within the Community Safety budget.

141/18
PUBLIC QUESTION TIME – There were no further questions from the public.

 142/18
CONFIDENTIAL BUSINESS - To move into Confidential Business under section 100 (4) of the Local Government Act 1972 to discuss the next items on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.  


There was no Confidential Business. 
Signed




Chairman                        Date
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